




 
 

 

October 24, 2022 
 
 
Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The City of Mesa recognizes that the Colorado River, a vital water supply for the American Southwest and 
Mexico, is experiencing unprecedented stress due to an extended drought, hydrological changes, and robust 
demand. Like you, we understand that preserving the health of the Colorado River system is a monumental 
challenge requiring dedication and commitment by all stakeholders to protect the river and those that 
depend on it. 
 
Answering this call, the City of Mesa embraces our shared role in continuing to reduce demands on the 
Colorado River system and join others across the West by participating in the Memorandum of 
Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. We pledge our 
commitment to continued water conservation, reducing our water demands, and maximizing the beneficial 
reuse of our recycled water.  
 
On May 18, 2022, the City of Mesa declared Stage I of our Water Shortage Management Plan. In response, 
we intensified our drought messaging outreach and have successfully reduced water consumption by City 
Departments. To maximize water reuse, we are designing a ten-mile extension of our recycled water pipeline 
to the Gila River Indian Community. The extended system will increase the delivery of much-needed water to 
Tribal lands for agricultural use in exchange for vital surface water supplies. With respect to water rates, the 
City of Mesa has an aggressive four-tiered rate structure and has introduced a drought commodity charge 
intended to take effect next year.   
 
The above-described measures, along with our turf removal incentive program, demonstrate Mesa’s 
continued commitment to water conservation and environmental stewardship. By participating in this 
Memorandum of Understanding, we aim to build on our successes and join other stakeholders in preserving 
the Colorado River system. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Christopher Hassert, P.E. 
Water Resources Director 
 
Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
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November 7, 2022 

 
The Honorable Camille Calimlim Touton 
Commissioner 
Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C Street, NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
CRB-info@usbr.gov 
 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River is a critical resource for hundreds of communities throughout the West, 
nourishing the lives and livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential 
water supply. Decades of drought and overallocation have reduced the river’s flows and 
upended the supply certainty that has allowed our communities to develop, grow and 
flourish. Like you, we recognize that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary 
and complex challenge that requires both swift and decisive action to protect the river and 
its many beneficiaries.  

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve 
the river’s limited water supply and protect the vital resources on which we depend. 
Innovation, action, adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental 
steps in this journey and a responsibility we all share. 

The City of Chandler recognizes the importance of reducing demands in the Colorado River 
Basin and joins other water providers across the West in taking collaborative action by 
participating in the Memorandum of Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin 
Municipal and Public Water Providers.  



While Chandler residents have already demonstrated their commitment to conserving our 
essential water resources and reduced residential per capita water use by 20% since 1997, 
we recognize there is still more we can and must accomplish. We pledge our commitment 
to expand our water conservation programs, reduce outdoor water use, and continue our 
long history of reusing and recycling 100% of our water supplies.  

As Colorado River conditions worsen and reservoir conditions continue to decline, 
collective action is needed. The municipal sector alone will not be able to achieve sufficient 
reductions to stabilize the reservoirs. All sectors and all states must be part of the solution. 
However, this Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water 
conservation actions and every community that relies on the Colorado River should 
consider implementing these steps. We sincerely hope our collective commitment to action 
will encourage other stakeholders to do the same. 

Sincerely, 

 

John Knudson 
Public Works & Utilities Director 
City of Chandler 

 

Cc:  Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
 Tom Buschatzke, Arizona Department of Water Resources 
 Brenda Burman, Central Arizona Project 
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November 14, 2022         
 

Camille Calimlim Touton, Commissioner 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 

Dear Commissioner Touton: 
 

The Central Arizona Water Conservation District (CAWCD) delivers Colorado River water to 
cities, towns, Tribes, farms and industry who serve nearly six million people in central Arizona.  
We recognize that the river is facing unprecedented challenges due to decades of drought, 
climate change and overuse.  Achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary and 
complex challenge that will require a commitment from all stakeholders to take action to 
protect the river and those who depend on it.   
 
In Arizona, we are proud of our history of conservation.  In 1980, Arizona passed the 
Groundwater Management Act, which has driven water management, conservation, planning, 
and water reuse for more than 40 years.  Within the most populous areas of the state, the Act 
prohibits the expansion of agricultural irrigation, requires metering and water use reporting, 
and prohibits new subdivisions without a 100-year assured water supply.  It mandates a series 
of regulatory management plans, and each iteration of those plans must include progressively 
more rigorous mandatory conservation requirements for agricultural, municipal, and industrial 
water users.  Since the first management plans, non-functional turf has been prohibited in 
rights of way and medians irrigated with groundwater.  Golf courses and turf facilities irrigated 
with groundwater are subject to turf limitations and water use allotments.  Distribution system 
losses are also limited.  Large water providers are subject to per capita use limitations and 
requirements for best management practices.  Conservation programs, both regulatory and 
voluntary, have fostered a culture of desert-adapted landscaping.  Virtually all the wastewater 
in central Arizona is reclaimed and put to beneficial uses, particularly indirect potable reuse 
and storage for future demands.  Direct potable reuse projects are increasingly on the horizon.   
 
Arizonans are using the same amount of water we used in the 1950s, even as population and 
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the economy have boomed.  The State is now completing the adoption of the 5th Management 
Plans to achieve still greater reductions in groundwater use.  At the same time, water providers 
are expanding long-term conservation programs and implementing drought plans, asking 
residents and businesses to take still more action in recognition of the pressing 
need to reduce Colorado River deliveries.  
 
As the wholesale water provider of Colorado River water to central Arizona, CAWCD 
recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and join other water 
providers across the West in taking action by participating in the Memorandum of 
Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. 
While Arizona water users have demonstrated their commitment to conserving our essential 
water resources, we recognize there is more we can and must accomplish.  We commit to 
encourage our water users to continue water conservation, reduce water demands, and 
expand efforts to reuse and recycle our water supplies.  
 
The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions 
that every community that relies on the Colorado River should be using.  We sincerely hope 
our commitment to action inspires other stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 
 
Sincerely 

 
Theodore C. Cooke, D.B.A. 
General Manager 
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November 9, 2022 
 
Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives and 
livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. Decades of drought, climate 
change and overuse have reduced the river’s once-plentiful flows and upended the supply certainty that has 
allowed our communities to develop, grow and flourish. Like you, we recognize that achieving balance within 
the basin is an extraordinary and complex challenge that requires both swift and significant steps to protect 
the river and its many beneficiaries.  
 
Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the river’s limited 
water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. Innovation, action, 
adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps in this journey and a 
responsibility we all share. 
 
The Town of Gilbert recognizes the importance of reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and joins 
other water providers across the West in taking action by participating in the Memorandum of Understanding 
by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. While our customers have 
demonstrated their commitment to conserving our essential water resources by reducing per capita potable 
water use by 23% since 1997, we recognize there is more we can and must accomplish. We pledge our 
commitment to expanding our water conservation programs, reducing outdoor water use, and continuing our 
long history of reusing and recycling 100% of our reclaimed water supplies.  
 
Collective action is needed now more than ever to address the worsening and declining conditions on the 
Colorado River. All sectors and states must reduce demand on the system in order to achieve stability in the 
system. The municipal sector cannot achieve sufficient reductions on our own. However, the Memorandum of 
Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions that every community that relies on 
the Colorado River should be using. We sincerely hope our commitment to action inspires other stakeholders 
that share the river to do the same. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Jessica L. Marlow, PE 
Public Works Director, Town of Gilbert  
 
Attachment a/s 
Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
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November 9, 2022 

Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives and livelihoods of the 

millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. Decades of drought, climate change and overuse have 

reduced the river’s once-plentiful flows and upended the supply certainty that has allowed our communities to develop, 

grow and flourish. Like you, we recognize that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary and complex 

challenge that requires both swift and significant steps to protect the river and its many beneficiaries.  

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the river’s limited water supply 

and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. Innovation, action, adaptation, and a shared 

commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps in this journey and a responsibility we all share. 

The Central Utah Water Conservancy District recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and 

join other water providers across the West in taking action by participating in the Memorandum of Understanding by 

and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. While our customers have demonstrated their 

commitment to conserving our essential water resources by reducing per capita water use by an average of 34% since 

2000. We recognize there is more we can and must accomplish. We pledge our commitment to continued water 

conservation, reducing our water demands, and expanding our efforts to reuse and recycle our water supplies.  

The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions that every community that 

relies on the Colorado River should be using. We sincerely hope our commitment to action inspires other stakeholders 

that share the river to do the same. 

Sincerely, 

 

Gene Shawcroft, General Manager, Central Utah Water Conservancy District 

 

Attachment a/s 

Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
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November 10, 2022 

Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 

SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 

Dear Commissioner Touton, 

The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives and 
livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. Decades of drought, 
climate change and overuse have reduced the river's once-plentiful flows and upended the supply 
certainty that has allowed our communities to develop, grow and flourish. Like you, we recognize that 
achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary and complex challenge that requires both swift 
and significant steps to protect the river and its many beneficiaries. 

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the river's 
limited water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. Innovation, 
action, adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps in this journey 
and a responsibility we all share. 

Castle Rock Water recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and join 
other water providers across the West in taking action by participating in the Memorandum of 
Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. While our 
customers have demonstrated their commitment to conserving our essential water resources by 
reducing per capita water use by 16% since 2003, we recognize there is more we can and must 
accomplish. We pledge our commitment to continued water conservation, reducing our water 
demands, and expanding our efforts to reuse and recycle our water supplies. 

The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions that every 
community that relies on the Colorado River should be using. We sincerely hope our commitment to 
action inspires other stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 

Sincerely, 
~~~_`\ 

Mark Marlowe, 
Director of Castle Rock Water 

Attachment a/s 
Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
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October 24, 2022 

Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives and 
livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. Decades of drought, 
climate change and overuse have reduced the river’s once-plentiful flows and upended the supply certainty 
that has allowed our communities to develop, grow and flourish. Like you, we recognize that achieving 
balance within the basin is an extraordinary and complex challenge that requires both swift and significant 
steps to protect the river and its many beneficiaries.  

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the river’s 
limited water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. Innovation, 
action, adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps in this journey and a 
responsibility we all share. 

The San Diego County Water Authority recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River 
Basin and joins other water providers across the West in taking action through this Memorandum of 
Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. Since 1990, 
the Water Authority and our customers have demonstrated a commitment to conserving our essential 
water, reducing our per capita water use by more than 43 percent. The Water Authority has also supported 
conservation through our partnership in the 2003 Quantification Settlement Agreement. The Water 
Authority and our member agency’s investments over the last two decades, including in the conserved 
water transfer with the Imperial Irrigation District, canal lining projects, Carlsbad desalination plant, and 
local supply development projects have both served our region and reduced stress on the Colorado River 
system. Still, there is more we can accomplish. We pledge our commitment to continued water 
conservation, reducing water demands, and expanding efforts to develop additional local water supplies.  

The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions that every 
community that relies on the Colorado River should be using. We sincerely hope our commitment to 
action inspires other stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 

Sincerely, 

 

Sandra L. Kerl 
General Manager 
Attachment 

Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 
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Public Works Department – Water Resources Division 
 
 
October 27, 2022 
 
 
Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the 
lives and livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. 
Decades of drought, climate change and overuse have reduced the river’s once-plentiful 
flows and upended the supply certainty that has allowed our communities to develop, grow 
and flourish. The City recognizes that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary 
and complex challenge that requires both swift and significant steps to protect the river and 
its many beneficiaries.  
 
Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the 
river’s limited water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we 
depend. Innovation, action, adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are 
fundamental steps in this journey and a responsibility we all share. 
 
The City of Santa Monica recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin 
and join other water providers across the West in taking action by participating in the 
Memorandum of Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public 
Water Providers. While our customers have demonstrated their commitment to conserving 
our essential water resources by reducing per capita water use by over 35 percent since 
2000, we recognize there is more we can and must accomplish.  In addition to water 
conservation efforts, the City of Santa Monica has invested over $200 million in developing 
local water supplies to increase our local water supplies from 50% to over 85% of our total 
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water supply portfolio by the end of 2023. We pledge our commitment to continued water 
conservation, reducing our water demands, and expanding our efforts to reuse and recycle 
our water supplies.  
 
The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions 
that every community that relies on the Colorado River should be using. We sincerely hope 
our commitment to action inspires other stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 
Sincerely, 
 

Sincerely,  

 

Sunny Wang, P.E. 
Water Resources Manager 
City of Santa Monica 
2500 Michigan Ave, Bldg 1 
Santa Monica, CA 90404 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
October 31, 2022 
 
 
Commissioner Camille Calimlim Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-001 
 
SUBJECT:  MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS  
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
This letter is to inform you that the Long Beach Water Department has signed a Memorandum 
of Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers, 
pledging to continue to: 
 

• Encourage and incentivize water conservation, 

• Reduce our agency’s overall water demand, 

• And expand our efforts to reuse and recycle our water supply. 
 

Long Beach is fortunate to be one of the hundreds of communities throughout the western 
United States that counts water from the Colorado River as part of our critical water source 
portfolio. It’s a privilege that we do not take lightly, especially as we face continued drought, 
climate change, and overuse of this precious resource. 
 
Saving water is the Long Beach way of life, and we’ve achieved significant water savings over 
the past several decades. Today, the Long Beach community uses 33 percent less water than it 
did in 2000.  Long Beach Water continues to promote conservation through community 
outreach, direct install appliance initiatives, and incentive and rebate programs. In addition, our 
department is investing in projects and strategies to reduce water demand, enhance access to 
local groundwater, and increase our use of recycled water.  
 
But we recognize that we all need to find ways to do more to address the crisis on the Colorado 
River.  While we recognize that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary and 
complex challenge, we know it requires swift and significant steps to protect the river and its 
many beneficiaries. 
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Long Beach Water recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and join 
our partners across the West in committing to protect this vital resource. That is why we have 
signed on to the Memorandum of Understanding by and among Colorado River Basin Municipal 
and Public Water Providers. 
 
The Memorandum of Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions 
that every community that relies on the Colorado River should be using.  
 
As the third largest city in Southern California, we take our responsibility as a regional leader 
seriously and are committed to setting an example while also serving the needs of our 
customers. We sincerely hope our commitment to action inspires other stakeholders that share 
the river to do the same. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Chris Garner 
General Manager 
 
 













October 20, 2022 

Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 
 
Dear Commissioner Touton, 
 
The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives and 
livelihoods of the millions of residents who rely on this essential water supply. Decades of drought, climate 
change and overuse have reduced the river and upended the supply that has allowed our communities to 
develop, grow and flourish. Like you, we recognize that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary 
and complex challenge that requires both swift and significant steps to protect the river and its many 
beneficiaries.  

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the river’s limited 
water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. Innovation, action, 
adaptation and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps in this journey and a 
responsibility we all share. 

The City of Tempe recognizes our role in reducing demands in the Colorado River Basin and joins other water 
providers across the West in taking action by participating in the Memorandum of Understanding by and 
among Colorado River Basin Municipal and Public Water Providers. Tempe’s customers have demonstrated a 
strong commitment to conserving our essential water resources as is illustrated by the measurable results of 
Tempe’s water conservation program. From the year 2000 until 2020, the City of Tempe has seen a 17% 
increase in population while reducing potable water use by more than 17% during that same time. This has 
been accomplished through significant investment of resources and a commitment to creating a culture of 
conservation among our customers. Despite these efforts, we recognize there is more we can and must 
accomplish. We pledge our commitment to continued water conservation, reducing our water demands and 
expanding our efforts to reuse and recycle our water supplies. 

As Colorado River conditions worsen and reservoir conditions continue to decline, collective action is needed. 
The AMWUA cities only make up approximately 15% of the CAP allocation in the state of Arizona; therefore, 
the sector of the AMWUA municipalities alone will not be able to achieve sufficient reductions to stabilize the 
reservoirs. All sectors and all basin states must be part of the solution. However, this Memorandum of 
Understanding includes prudent municipal water conservation actions that every community relying on the 
Colorado River should be implementing. We sincerely hope our commitment to action inspires other 
stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 

Sincerely, 

 

Tara Ford 

City of Tempe Municipal Utilities Director Attachment a/s 

Cc: Colby Pellegrino, Southern Nevada Water Authority 

 











Aurora Water 
Colorado Springs Utilities 

Denver Water 
Metropolitan Water District of Southern California 

Pueblo Water 
Southeastern Colorado Water Conservancy District 

Southern Nevada Water Authority 
 

 
August 24, 2022 
 
Commissioner Touton 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 
1849 C St., NW 
Washington, DC 20240-0001 
 
SUBJECT: MUNICIPAL CONSERVATION ACTIONS 

Dear Commissioner Touton, 

The Colorado River sustains hundreds of communities throughout the West, nourishing the lives 
and livelihoods of the millions of residents that rely on this essential water supply. Decades of 
drought, climate change and overuse have reduced the river’s once-plentiful flows and upended 
the supply certainty that has allowed our communities to develop, grow and flourish. Like you, 
we recognize that achieving balance within the basin is an extraordinary and complex challenge 
that requires both swift and significant steps to protect the river and its many beneficiaries.  

Answering this critical call to action requires individual and collective efforts to conserve the 
river’s limited water supply and protect the vital environmental resources on which we depend. 
Innovation, action, adaptation, and a shared commitment to stewardship are fundamental steps 
in this journey and a responsibility we all share.  

The signatories of this letter have either approved the enclosed Memorandum of Understanding 
or are in the process of seeking consideration and approval of the MOU or similar water 
conservation commitments by their appropriate governing bodies. The Southeastern Colorado 
Water Conservancy District in Colorado, as a wholesale provider of water to municipalities 
within its district, supports the commitments in the MOU through the separate letter enclosed. 

Our organizations recognize our role in the effort to reduce demands in the Colorado River 
basin. We come together from across the basin to pledge our commitment to continued water 
conservation, to reducing our demands for water, and to expanding our efforts to reuse and 
recycle our water supplies. While we have significantly reduced demands since the onset of the 
drought, there is more we can and must accomplish.   

Achieving the protection storage volumes needed to preserve water and hydropower operations 
within the Colorado River basin cannot be met by a singular country, basin, state, or water use 
sector. While municipal water use represents only a small fraction of total Colorado River water 
use, progress begins with one and then many until we are all moving in the same direction.  

We recognize that there is much good we can do if we move toward the same goal and at the 
pace required. We also understand the consequences of inaction. To that end, we are 
developing prudent municipal water conservation actions that every community that relies on 
the Colorado River should be using.  In the coming months we will describe the steps our 



organizations will take now and codify our commitment to continued effort as we work to ensure 
our river and the communities it serves continue to thrive.  We sincerely hope our commitment 
to action inspires other stakeholders that share the river to do the same. 

Sincerely, 

Aurora Water  
Marshall Brown, General Manager  
 

Colorado Springs Utilities 
Aram Benyamin, Chief Executive Officer  

Denver Water 
James S. Lochhead, Chief Executive Officer 
 

Metropolitan Water District of Southern California 
Adel Hagekhalil, General Manager 

Pueblo Water 
Seth Clayton, Executive Director 
 
 

Southeastern Colorado Water Conservancy District 
James W. Broderick, Executive Director 

Southern Nevada Water Authority 
John J. Entsminger, General Manager 
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